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Introduction

Meeting the demand for consumer and patient-focused

nutrition education, registered dietitians (RDs) serving Indian

Health Service, tribal, and urban (I/T/U) programs are developing

programs to address specific needs of American Indian and

Alaska Native communities.  Registered dietitians help promote

what is known in the science of prevention and medical nutrition

therapy in areas such as diabetes, and translate the knowledge

and skills into practical day-to-day lessons for patients.  Being

informed about health, nutrition, and diabetes self-management

is the first step for patients with diabetes, and for communities

in general, to enjoy a healthier lifestyle.

A mixture of commitment, cultural sensitivity, and commu-

nity involvement can lead to success in Indian health care diabe-

tes intervention programs.  Two such programs are the diabetes

and wellness activities taking place at Blackfeet and the

Claremore Diabetes Program.

Diabetes and Wellness Activities at Blackfeet
Blackfeet is an American Indian community of 10,000 mem-

bers on the 52 square mile Blackfeet Reservation in northern

Montana.  The reservation is bordered by Alberta, Canada to the

north and Glacier National Park to the west.  The diabetes pro-

grams are located in Browning, Montana.

Public Health Nutrition in a small community.  For any new

program, it is a good idea to start slow, offer the classes repeat-

edly, grow the program, and watch the community come.  The

registered dietitian at Blackfeet Indian community has employed

a variety of strategies to engage the community in nutrition,

fitness, and healthful eating practices over the past 13 years,

including:

• Grocery store tours

• Cooking classes

• Aqua aerobics

• One-on-one educational sessions

• Weight management and diabetes group sessions

• Tribal Council presentations

• Elementary school, Head Start, and high school health

class presentations

• In-services and presentations for local tribal programs

with a food component

• Prenatal nutrition promotion for gestational diabetes

using innovative tools

• Nutrition features on the local television station, like

the 30 minute “Pathways to Wellness” show
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Cooking for Good Health.  The Blackfeet Community Hos-

pital registered dietitian has offered successful Cooking for Good

Health classes since 1989.1  What started as a 21/2 hour class,

“Cooking for Diabetes Control,” targeting primarily people with

diabetes in five lessons, has broadened its appeal and audience

to a series of individual 21/2 hour classes held in the high school

Home Economics room, called “Cooking for Good Health.”

These include hands-on interactive workshops demonstrating low

fat meat preparation, cholesterol control, healthy barbequing,

and desserts and holiday foods.  Today, over 13 different classes

are offered.  The American Dietetic Association Foundation

awarded Nonie Woolf, RD the Anita Owen Award of Recogni-

tion for Innovative Education for the Public in 1999 for her work

in creating and promoting the Cooking for Good Health classes

in the Blackfeet Community.

In the past five years, some 356 participants from the

Blackfeet Indian community have attended the Cooking for Good

Health Program.  This total number represents approximately

50 individuals, since many participants come to one or more

classes.  Participants learn to cook foods that are tasty and healthy.

They receive a special invitation by phone to come ready to cook.

Each person is encouraged to actively participate in preparing

all or part of a recipe and to join in tasting, discussion, and evalu-

ation of the foods.  Attendees enjoy receiving quick and easy

recipes, menus, shopping lists, and nutrition tips.

Taste matters; even science supports this.  A study published

in 1998 showed that taste was the major reason that people choose

food, as compared to cost, convenience, nutrition, and weight-

control concerns.2  Of the almost 3000 people studied, the bot-

tom line for all groups was that taste was the most important

factor in food choice, even among the physical “fanatics” and

“active attractives.”  Using this winning approach, the Cooking

for Good Health Program stresses the good taste of healthful

foods, rather than harping on why it is important to eat foods

that are nutritious.  One participant wrote on an evaluation that

he did not know he could eat such foods.  He thought foods that

tasted so good were not good for his diabetes.

To help other I/T/U staff offer similar programs in their tribal

communities, the IHS National Diabetes Program published the

Cooking For Good Health:  A Series of Cooking Classes

Designed To Teach Healthy Cooking To American Indian People

in 1985.  It is available at no cost to I/T/U staff.  To receive a

copy of the manual, send a written request to the IHS National

Diabetes Program, 5300 Homestead Road, NE, Albuquerque,

NM  87110; fax  (505) 248-4188.

Strong Women Stay Slim Healthy Eating and Exercise Pro-

gram.3  Strong Women Stay Slim is a 12-week weight lifting

and fitness program designed to help women who have diabe-

tes, or who are at risk for diabetes, to begin and continue to

exercise.  Organized by the registered dietitian, and with the

collaboration and support of the Southern Peigan Diabetes Project

staff, Glen Heavy Runner Pool staff, and the IHS fitness nurse,

39 women (59% of all initial enrollees) have successfully com-

pleted the program.  During the program, they agreed to meet

and support each other once a week for a 20-30 minute strength

training session and to share a recipe and healthy food sample.

In addition, participants were required to complete two other

exercise sessions on their own each week; equipment was pro-

vided to help them complete these other two sessions anywhere

they wanted.  Participants reported that they:

• Slept better

• Enjoyed better balance

• Felt stronger

• Lost fat and gained muscle

• Felt better about themself, felt happier

• Had more energy

• Were more aware of food habits

After 12 weeks in the program, tribal member Karen Davis

said, “I built up the muscles in my legs.  Now, I can run a quarter

of a mile. I couldn’t do that before.”  The Strong Women Stay

Slim Program also taught Karen how to improve eating habits.

Both Karen and her 7-year old son Chad are learning to eat a

little better.  “I was surprised that some of my portions were too

big, and that I wasn’t eating enough vegetables, fruits, or grains,

and drinking enough water.”4

Grocery Store Tours.  Monthly grocery store tours were

hosted in the local grocery store by the registered dietitian at the

outset of these activities.  This program provides an excellent

opportunity to illustrate healthful food choices and to learn to

read nutrition labels.  Initially, groups consisted of diabetic pa-

tients and their family members.  Over the past 10 years the

groups have become focused for particular audiences, so that

for the year 2000, over fifty grocery store tours were given to

groups including firefighters, school teachers, physicians, nutri-

tion program cooks, high school students, and Head Start and

Early Head Start Staff and clients.  Many registered dietitians

now lead nutrition grocery store tours in tribal communities

across the US.

Prenatal GDM Key chain.  The exchange system for meal

planning is very difficult for most clients with diabetes to under-
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stand.5  Clients with gestational diabetes mellitus (GDM) do not

have the luxury of time to fully learn what and how much food

to eat for a controlled blood sugar.

At Blackfeet Hospital, a new teaching tool was created.  In

Plains Indian communities, attractive hair barrettes, jewelry, and

key chains are created using beads and leather.  To facilitate

understanding of the exchange system for meal planning, a

nutrition tool was developed using the familiar medium of vari-

ous colors of pony beads to represent the food groups for each

meal, which were then placed on six rawhide strings represent-

ing a meal.  The exchange lists are reviewed and introduced by a

particular color bead; for example red is used for the Meat/

Protein group and yellow for the Fats Group.  The pregnant

woman with GDM helps make the key chain with the registered

dietitian during a clinic visit.  She is shown how to keep blood

glucose and food records, and the key chain is adjusted as her

meal plan is adjusted for optimum blood glucose control.  In

1990, the Diabetes Care and Education Practice Group for The

American Dietetic Association presented the Creative Nutrition

Education Award to Nonie Woolf, RD, MPH, to recognize her

contribution to improving the care and education of individuals

with diabetes through creation of this new teaching tool.

Claremore Diabetes Program
The Claremore Diabetes Program is an American Diabetes

Association Recognized Program, January 1989-December 2002.

The Claremore Diabetes Program team has developed a written

curriculum with criteria for successful learning outcomes called

Beginning Steps Toward Diabetes Self Care:  An Education

Program for Persons with Type 2 Diabetes.6  The curriculum is

a coordinated set of courses and educational experiences for

individuals to learn and master diabetes self-management skills.

The program meets the national standards for diabetes self-man-

agement education, including such key elements as individual-

ized assessment, continuous quality improvement, and utilization

of the team approach.7  There is no one, single, best way to improve

care, nor one, single or best diabetes nutrition education tool.  We

have to assemble and master a toolkit of approaches and tools to

help patients live well with diabetes, one step at a time.

The clinical dietitian and certified diabetes educator (CDE)

provides medical nutrition therapy and comprehensive diabetes

self-management education, including self-blood glucose test-

ing, to persons with diabetes in the Claremore Diabetes Program.

Over 3500 persons with diabetes are served by the IHS Model

Diabetes Program at Claremore, Oklahoma and urban Tulsa,

Oklahoma.  Claremore, like many community health programs

is challenged to meet the needs of its clients with limited

resources (funding constraints, few CDEs, few RDs, and trans-

portation and food challenges for clients) and catering to diverse

educational backgrounds.

Nutrition issues are often the most difficult and frustrating

aspect for people with diabetes.  At Claremore, patients with

diabetes learn healthy eating, carbohydrate counting, pattern

management, and how to incorporate aerobic activities into their

daily routine.  Education is offered in one-on-one visits, clinic

visits with families, at diabetes camp classes, and in group

diabetes classes.  Altogether, this creates a comprehensive self-

care education program.

At the initial office visit, the registered dietitian assesses

the patient’s knowledge and skills in diabetes self-management.

The patient’s eating habits are evaluated by using a client tool,

“Choosing Good Foods” (available to I/T/U staff through the

IHS National Diabetes Program).  Using this, the patient marks

foods that are eaten at least one time a week.  Both traditional

American Indian items and foods commonly eaten throughout

Oklahoma are included.  The foods are divided into three lists,

and the numbers of foods eaten from each list are totaled.  This

provides a self-assessment tool for the patient and can be used

by other health care team members to provide a reference for

food choices.  The foods list is used pre- and post-program.

The comprehensive self-care program includes five visits.

The program focuses on establishing the patient as an active

participant in setting specific goals in self-blood glucose moni-

toring, nutrition, and exercise.  The patient applies the informa-

tion at home and then it is evaluated at the next visit.  After

completing the program, participants are followed along with

their physician at three month intervals to customize care, find

out what lifestyle obstacles stand in the way of optimal care, and

help them with problem-solving strategies.  Informed patients

are better able to manage their diabetes.

Involvement in Research and Professional Practice Groups.

Working with a high risk population offers opportunities for

involvement and sharing of information among health profes-

sionals.  Gestational diabetes affects about 3% of pregnant

women nationally; however, in some tribes the rate may be

greater than 10%.8  The Diabetes Care and Education (DCE)

and the Women and Reproductive Nutrition practice groups of

The American Dietetic Association have developed nutrition

practice guidelines for the management of GDM.  As a member

of the DCE, Melanie Sipe, RD, CDE, of Claremore Diabetes
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Program, was asked to represent the Indian Health Service on

the nutrition practice guidelines committee.  This was a great

way to meet other registered dietitians working with GDM from

across in the country in a variety of settings.

Cultural diversity is a topic many health care professionals

are eager to learn more about, and I/T/U registered dietitians

have invaluable experience that can be shared with our profes-

sional associations.  The American Association of Diabetes

Educators (AADE) chapter meetings are a wonderful outlet to

share materials that are culturally appropriate.  I/T/Us can field

test nutrition tools that were developed at IHS National Diabe-

tes Program for use throughout Indian country.  For example,

one useful tool is the Healthy Eating Food Guide Pyramid that is

based on red, yellow, and green pyramids that correspond to foods

to be limited, proceed with caution foods, and go ahead foods.

Diabetes Camps.  A variety of “camp” models have been

hosted over the years.  Diabetes camps held in the IHS Billings

Area are presently hosted at individual reservations.  In 1989

and the early 1990s, the Billings Area hosted one large diabetes

camp for the reservations located in the states of Montana and

Wyoming.  The primary objectives were to demonstrate meals,

track blood glucose control during the camp, and provide

walking and exercise activities throughout the experience.  Foot

care, stress reduction, and balancing individual’s diabetes care

were emphasized, along with American Indian spirituality, such

as the use of a sweat lodge.  Teams of diabetes educators were

formed from staff from all the service units.  It was an excellent

opportunity for networking and making friends from other

reservations.

Recently the Southern Peigan Diabetes Project at Blackfeet

in Browning, Montana hosted a two-day diabetes camp for youth

who are at risk for diabetes.  The local Bureau of Indian Affairs

(BIA) boarding dorms were used, and activities were planned

involving traditional Blackfeet games and a hike in Glacier

National Park, which borders the Blackfeet Reservation.  Health

was presented in a holistic manner, in line with the traditional

Blackfeet ways.  Blackfeet physicians, nurses, registered dieti-

tians, social workers, and health educators presented the com-

ponents of wellness.  The public health nutritionist played a large

role in teaching healthful eating using the food guide pyramid,

and planned the menus to include plenty of lower fat protein

sources, fruits, vegetables, and whole grains.  Each child was

encouraged to try all the foods.  For many of these youths, the

lower fat and low sugar meals were not their norm.

The Diabetes Family Leadership Camp was developed by

the Claremore Model Diabetes Program to facilitate an interac-

tive learning experience for persons with diabetes and their

families in an environment outside the typical clinic setting.  The

purpose is to blend health care providers, community leaders,

and community members of all generations into a working group

that increases diabetes prevention activities and improves lead-

ership, nutrition, exercise, and personal effectiveness in making

healthier choices.  The campers form a community by electing a

mayor and health commissioners.  Sessions are designed to

incorporate problem-solving activities related to diabetes.  The

solutions are then taken back to tribal communities/councils.  At

camp, each person receives an individualized nutrition assess-

ment and receives food cards color-coordinated with the

exchange system.  Meals are served buffet style and labels are

provided for the foods.  Measuring utensils are available so the

meals can be selected based on the number of cards available.

The camp concept has been used by more than thirty tribes in

Oklahoma.  Initially the Claremore Diabetes Program sponsored

the camps.  The camps have continued as tribes have joined

together in providing funding, and this collaborative effort

ultimately assisted in providing the groundwork for the diabetes

grant coalitions.

Health Fairs.  Team Nutrition is the implementation tool

for the US Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) School Meals

Initiative for Healthy Children.9  The Team Nutrition program is

a great way to collaborate with the school system in local com-

munities.  In the Browning School district in Browning, Mon-

tana, the Team Nutrition program sponsors an Annual Food Fun

and Fitness Health Fair at the high school gym.  The local Public

Health Nutritionist provides four nutrition booths and trains the

high school students working with the Team Nutrition leader to

staff the booths.  The booths include such activities as recogniz-

ing how much fat is in foods, burning chips and other snack

foods to see how much fat they contain, learning about nutrient

density using the food charts and models, and evaluating cereals

for health, i.e., how much fat, sugar, fiber, and whole grains they

contain.  Team Nutrition ideas are used by students and commu-

nity members to make healthy food choices.  A recent $5,000

grant from Montana’s Team Nutrition Program made it possible

to create two videos promoting higher consumption of fruits and

vegetables through the 5-A-Day Bingos and the health fair.  It

also allowed the school district to purchase four fruit and veg-
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etable costumes that students and the local nutrition coalition

members wear during local parades and health fairs to encour-

age eating more fruits and vegetables.

Employees at the Claremore Indian Hospital are targeted

during Diabetes Month at a diabetes prevention health fair in a

carnival atmosphere.  Activities include body fat analysis, health/

fitness assessment, answering questions about nutrition and

exercise while playing the Diabetes Wheel of Fortune game, and

taking the Calorie Challenge.  Food and drink are found through-

out the room, and employees are asked to limit intake to less

than 300 calories.  A checklist with calories, carbohydrates, and

fats for each food is available.

Other activities include the Lawton IHS Model Diabetes Pro-

gram, which provides yearly diabetes screenings to employees at

the seven tribal complexes in southwestern Oklahoma.   Since fall

and spring craft shows are common weekend events in Oklahoma,

diabetes information booths are provided at the shows.

Local Wal-Mart stores provide space for RD/CDEs to do a

diabetes pen and paper screen (Diabetes: Are You At Risk), and

a display area for high fat/high sugar foods and healthy alterna-

tives during September and March.  The AADE also joined

Wal-Mart to provide CDE lists during September.  A large

corporation in Tulsa, Oklahoma hosts Native American

Heritage Week during which blood glucose screenings, nutrition

displays, and information are provided.

Bright Ideas in Other American Indian Communities
Tracy Lozon Canant, RD/LD, CDE from Stilwell, OK has

been involved in the Cherokee Nation Youth Fitness Camp and

Diabetes Prevention Program.  The original concept for the

Cherokee Nation Youth Fitness Camp was to increase physical

fitness for fifth and sixth graders who are at risk for type 2 dia-

betes.  Through the efforts of Cherokee Nation registered dieti-

tians, the week-long camp has evolved to include hands-on cook-

ing activities for snacks and meals.  A colorful, graphic, kid-

geared cookbook has been developed to include healthy favorite

recipes that are geographically specific.  The dietitians are an

integral part of the camp, and the nutrition events and games are

rated highly by the kids.  In addition to the week-long resident

camp, day camps are provided throughout the 14-county area of

Cherokee Nation that incorporate nutrition and exercise.

Michelle Goss, RD/LD and Tracy Lozon Canant, RD/LD,

CDE, Cherokee Nation, have developed a Diabetes Prevention

Program for fifth through eighth graders for early detection/

prevention of type 2 diabetes.  A multidisciplinary health team

conducts the program throughout ten school systems in the

county.  A diabetes skit is done first by the health team, and then

kids are given assignments to complete the skit acting as the

assigned body parts.  After the skit, the kids go through four

interactive stations to complete games and questions that were

related to the information in the skit.  A nutrition/fitness game

based on the popular “Who Wants to Be a Millionaire” game

show has been a huge success with the kids.

Susan Dethman, MS, RD/LD, CDE, CHES from Wewoka,

OK has been involved with the Staged Diabetes Management™

(SDM) program at the Wewoka clinic for the past three years.

SDM promotes management of diabetes using practice guide-

lines and clinical pathways,  and assists the primary providers

and diabetes team in making clinical decisions and therapeutic

changes.10  Seventy persons with type 2 diabetes have been man-

aged according to the SDM program; in this group, there was a

decrease in the Hb
A1c

 of 1%, as compared to an increase in per-

sons who did not participate.  As the only registered dietitian at

the facility, Ms. Dethman provides a vital role to the success of

the SDM program.  She has organized the past six diabetes camps

and, from the camps, has created Food Fairs.  The Food Fairs

are open to the community and are offered in conjunction with

seasonal holidays, five times year.  Cookbooks have been devel-

oped and are published in the tribal newsletter.

Kidz Café is a summer nutrition program for Winnebago

community children. This summer food service program is an

example of a community-based, culturally relevant health and

wellness promotion initiative.  It is funded by the USDA and is

sponsored by the Winnebago Tribe of Nebraska, in partnership

with the Diabetes and Whirling Thunder Wellness Program.  The

program features the slogan, “Healthy Kids Eat Here!” and

employs artwork in the style of the popular Hard Rock Café that

appeals to youth.  It is unique and innovative in several ways:

• Bison is featured on the menu twice weekly

• Daily servings of fresh fruits and vegetables and fat free

milk are featured

• Age appropriate nutrition education is provided daily

• All Kidz Café staff are community members and

parents of young children

During summer of 1998, Kidz Café served 8700 healthy lunches

to Winnebago community children.
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Power of Stories
Snow White and The Five Fruits and Vegetables (and a

Couple of Friends).  “Once upon a time . . ..”  Monica McCorkle,

MS, RD, CDE, Nutritionist/Health Educator, creatively delivers

a 5-A-Day message through skits to American Indian children

served by the Indian Health Council, Inc., in southern Califor-

nia.  Using the familiar fable of Snow White, she presents inter-

active skits and a script adapted to promote fruits and vegetables

for kindergarten through third grade school children.  Students

learn that eating only fats and sugars can hurt and tire the body,

and that fruits and vegetables eaten daily are important for health,

strength, and energy.  The students portray fruits and vegetables,

complete with costumes, and clinic staff play the characters of

Snow White, the Jealous Stepmother, and the Mirror.  Skits keep

students attention and get them participating.

Monica also uses food sensory experiences with Head Start

Program children.  Using skits, games such as “Wheel of Nutri-

tion and Good Health,” and popular stories, she creatively teaches

nutrition and health to young American Indian children in south-

ern California.

The Teddy Bear Clinic; Jean Chuculate, MS, RD/LD, RN,

CDE; Pawhuska, OK.  A puppet play, “Billy Bear’s Story,” was

developed for children 3-5 years of age and their parents.  The

objective is to prevent childhood obesity by encouraging good

nutrition for American Indian children and their parents, increase

healthy snacks, and limit high fat/sugar foods, in a fun, interac-

tive setting.  Billy Bear tells a story about being too small to

play with his big brother and how his friends Mr. Carrot and

Miss Pepper help him to make good food choices.  The children

learn an original song about good nutrition.

Jean has also compiled a group of stories from six tribes in

northern Oklahoma.  These stories were gathered by elders and

were reviewed for their educational and enjoyment value for the

children. They are used in tribal Women Infant and Children

(WIC) clinics.

Stories in Counseling
The first step every educator takes when meeting a new

patient is to conduct an assessment.  Patients know this as

“telling their story.”  One of the most powerful tools we use as

diabetes educators and dietitians is to ask patients to tell us their

story about their lives, their lives before, and now with diabetes,

and then sit back and listen.  Patients relax too, because they

don’t feel like the first thing you are going to do is give them a

restrictive diet.  Registered dietitians are the ones on the team

who often have the luxury of the most time to listen to patients

to “get to know” them, and to help them set small, achievable

goals towards the path of good glycemic control and good health.

Learning to manage diabetes doesn’t happen in one session of

nutrition education, it is a lifetime process.  Melanie Sipe, RD,

CDE, says “For some patients, I start with having patients iden-

tify the foods they commonly eat from our brochure, “Choosing

Good Foods”; for others it might be “The First Step in Diabetes

Meal Planning”; and for others, the “Carbohydrate Counting:

Level One” booklet.  It’s worth getting a “tune-up” or “check

up” with your RD/CDE every so often just as you do with your

physician; because just a few small changes in food choices can

make a big difference in blood glucose control.”

Living in the community you serve has its unique advan-

tages.  Nonie Woolf, RD, MPH has provided lectures to the high

school health classes every semester for the past four years and

has worked with the school foods program even longer.  She is

recognized as the nutrition resource in her community, as shown

by a recent story shared by one of the school staff.  The staff

person was talking with a group of high school students, one of

whom began to open some candy for a snack.  The student quickly

looked around saying “Is Nonie Woolf around?”  In a humorous

way, Nonie recognizes that she has become a nutrition and food

advocate for her community.  She really isn’t the food police.

Ms. Woolf knows that changes are subtle.  For example,

there now may be extra lean ground beef sold in the local gro-

cery store all year around, whereas 12 years ago it was only sold

during the tourist season.  At local church gatherings you may

see tossed salads and fresh fruit offered along with the high fat,

high sugar cakes and sweets.  It is normal for Blackfeet to make

jokes about their world and often jokes are made about good

nutrition.  This is a sign that the people know what to eat, even if

it is not always possible.  She believe in practicing what she

preaches.  Her own healthy lifestyle allows her to enjoy many

foods and activities with her family.

Some qualities of leadership that have been successful in

the diabetes nutrition education activities at the Blackfeet and

Claremore Programs:

• Principally, it’s a matter of showing up.  It’s being there:

always being there, never giving up on your patients,

and keeping an open door

• Keeping up to date with the ever-evolving sciences of

nutrition and diabetes

• Sharing what you learn with your colleagues (through

informal chats, circulating journal articles, giving

inservices, presenting posters and workshops, and

having other clinicians shadow you at work

• Maintaining a sense of humor and perspective

• Networking  (joining and being active in professional

orgizations, such as DCE, the American Diabetes

Association, AADE, or local nutrition coalitions)

• Leading a balanced life makes you a balanced person,

so you can be there for others

• Performance and doing, not just saying or preaching.

Making a Difference:  You too can make a difference!
Change.  We all say we want it; yet we fear it.  It’s stressful.

Change takes time.  Change takes patience.  With patience and

time, change does happen, although like watching children grow,

we often can’t see the progress day by day.  When we step back,

we see that the small increments add up to bigger change.  For

example, when Nonie Woolf first arrived in the Blackfeet com-

munity, the staff potlucks featured regular soda pop, hot dogs,
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and chips.  Today, 13 years later, potlucks now feature a

variety of foods, including many healthful foods, such as fruit

and vegetable salads, lean meat dishes, water, and sugar free

beverages – people have a choice to eat healthy.  This is great

to see, since many staff members at the hospital are also

community members, and some have diabetes.

What Does the Future Hold?
Think outside the box.  With the $100 million/year fund-

ing for diabetes prevention and care for I/T/U programs

nationwide for fiscal years 2000-2003, much can and should

happen.  There will be more opportunities for hiring staff to

reach more consumers and their families.

Imagine a day when:

• 24 hour-a-day access to learning exists in Indian

communities.  Consumers will be networked by

telephone and the internet, and will be linked to

computer technology via touch screen television.

Education, including college nutrition classes will be

held over the Internet and via remote television links

at American Indian colleges, similar to the recently

launched Internet company www.nutritionu.com, an

online nutrition education network developed with

Columbia University’s Institute of Human Nutrition

to reach patients and consumers with patient-focused

nutrition education.11

• Each tribal community has an American Indian RD

(or two, or more), with a steady stream of students

preparing for health careers in junior high and high

schools, and completing undergraduate and gradu-

ate education in nutrition sciences and policy.

• Self-published recipes/cookbooks are available

on-line, including traditional and contemporary

healthy American Indian dishes and foods that are

shared in different tribal communities.

Blackfeet, Claremore, and a number of other tribal com-

munities have developed innovative programs.  Imagine these

programs brought into your community.
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Leander Russell McDonald, National Resource Center on

Native American Aging, University of North Dakota Center for

Rural Health, Grand Forks, North Dakota

Introduction
The National Resource Center on Native American Aging

(NRCNAA) has been serving the elderly Native American popu-

lation of the United States through a grant from the Administra-

tion on Aging (AoA) since its inception in 1994.  The center is

committed to increasing awareness of issues affecting Ameri-

can Indian, Alaskan Native, and Native Hawaiian elders and to

be a voice and advocate for their concerns. Through education,

training, technical assistance, and research, the center assists in

developing community-based solutions to improve the quality

of life and delivery of related services to this aging population.

Purpose
The purpose of the “Identifying Our Needs: A Survey of

Elders” project is to develop local information that will com-

pare Native American elders to the general U.S. population to

determine the extent of existing social and health differences.

In order to assist local communities in developing data on their

elder populations, a process involving training local people in

survey data collection and sampling is combined with technical

assistance and data analysis.  This process results in a local data

set that reflects the health and social needs of the elders along

with comparisons of each locality with national statistics and an

aggregate file of all elders who have completed the survey from

tribes spread throughout the nation.

Methodology and Population
Multiple methods are used throughout the study, but the main

method of data collection is a survey instrument (administered

face-to-face with elders).  Systematic random sampling is rec-

ommended as the sampling design.  The total population of

Native elders age 55 and over living in each area is established

with the required sample being drawn from this total.  For tribes

with small numbers of elders, an enumeration is recommended.

For tribes with large elder populations, we use a systematic

random sampling formula to determine the number needed for

an accurate representation of the population.

Survey Instrument Variables
A survey instrument was constructed using questions from

nationally administered questionnaires so that comparisons might

Identifying Our Needs: A Survey of Elders

be made with data from the nation.  Questions relating to health

issues focus on ALDs (activities of daily living), IADLs (instru-

mental activities of daily living), self-reported health status,

chronic illnesses, vision, hearing, dental, alcohol and tobacco

usage, diet, and physical activity.  The social variables are com-

munity involvement, length of residency, housing status,

employment status, and elder services received through tribal

and public agencies.

Supplemental Questions
Each participating tribe is also permitted to collect supple-

mental data of local interest with a limit of one page and ten

items.  These data are manually entered and remain unique to

each tribe unless they form a collaborative effort.  The time re-

quired for data collection by the tribes appears to vary from two

months   to eleven months depending on the size and the geo-

graphical location of the tribe.

Analysis
The completed surveys are sent to the NRCNAA where they

are scanned, entered into a data file and analyzed.  In the analy-

sis, each tribe is added to an aggregate file for future compari-

sons.  Tribes participating in the study receive two packets of

data, one is the comparison sheet packet containing three col-

umns of data.  The first column contains the local tribe’s data,

the second is the aggregate tribal data, and the third contains the

national data.  The other packet contains frequency tables from

which the comparison data were derived.  Completed survey

instruments continue to come in from the earlier training sites

and we are updating our aggregate data file as they are processed.

Data Uses
The majority of the tribes have been using the data to ac-

cent grant writing efforts; however a diverse array of uses for

the data has materialized out of the study.  Tribes from one state

united their efforts, provided statistical evidence supporting the

need for long-term care facilities within reservation boundaries,

and lobbied the state legislature to lift the moratorium on nurs-

ing home beds for reservation communities.  Another tribe used

the data to determine if assisted living or nursing home facilities

were appropriate for their community.  The same tribe worked

with the local housing authority, did a safety inspection at the

time of the interview, and made repairs to the elder’s homes

during the data collection.  Other uses generated from the study

focus on local efforts to direct resources where they can best

serve the elderly population.
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Current Status
There are currently 2,128 respondents from 19 different

tribes in the aggregate file.  Additional tribes are gathering data,

with other tribes having contacted our office for information.

Survey instruments on scan forms are available at no cost for

any tribe interested in participating in the study.  Population

projections based on Indian Health Service Area data have been

derived to assist tribes in determining the number of elders

needed to survey within their area and to promote recognition

of future growth potential in their communities.

The “Baby Boom” era, along with advancements in medi-

cal technology, knowledge of nutrition, and dietary changes,

are bringing about major changes in the Native American elder

population.  Contemporary data regarding this group are needed

so that disparities in health and social conditions can be docu-

mented.  Not only will our knowledge of Native American

elders be broadened, but the Native community can use the

information they gather to identify needed elder programs,

target areas that require improvement, and become more com-

petitive when applying for Federal grants.  We encourage and

look forward to having more Native elder communities

complete the study and hope many more will consider partici-

pating.

For more information, please contact Leander Russell

McDonald, National Resource Center on Native American Ag-

ing, UND Center for Rural Health, PO Box 9037, Grand Forks,

ND 58202-9037; telephone (701) 777-3720 or (800) 896-7628;

fax (701) 777-2389; e-mail rmcdonal@medicine.nodak.edu.

The National Kidney Foundation of Oklahoma and the Okla-

homa American Indian Kidney Council wish to honor the

memory of the late Myrtle Pafferson.  Ms. Patterson was a found-

ing member of the Oklahoma American Indian Kidney Council

and a tireless volunteer for the first American Indian Kidney

Conference.  She was a proud member of the Choctaw Nation of

Oklahoma and had devoted more than 40 years of service work-

ing with Indian people.  She was the Health Educator with the

Indian Health Service at the Lawton Indian Hospital at the time

of her death.

The two organizations will remember her by recognizing

an individual who exemplifies the healthy style of living Myrtle

advocated.  The deadline for nominations is May 18, 2001.  The

recipient of the Myrtle A. Patterson Healthy Lifestyle Award

will be recognized on Friday, July 13th, 2001 at the annual Ameri-

can Indian Kidney Conference.  The recipient will receive

$500.00 in addition to their conference registration fee and their

Memorial Award in Honor of
Myrtle A. Patterson

hotel room expenses for three nights at the Clarion-Meridian

Hotel and Convention Center.

The following are the eligibility criteria for the recipient:

any American Indian/Alaska Native diagnosed with diabetes/

gestational diabetes, hypertension, end-stage renal disease

(ESRD), or with a family history of any of the above who has

made changes in their life through diet and weight control, exer-

cise, improving blood sugar/blood pressure control, alcohol/to-

bacco/substance abuse control, commitment to prevention for

self and family, or who is helping to educate their community in

those areas.  The nomination must be made by a health care

professional: physician, nurse, social worker, dietitian, health

program coordinator, or dialysis center representative.  For more

information, or to obtain a nomination form, contact the Na-

tional Kidney Foundation of Oklahoma, Inc., 3617 NW 58th,

Suite 101, Oklahoma City, OK 73112; fax: (405) 947-6463; e-

mail: nkfo@aol.com.
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The May 2001 issue of THE IHS PROVIDER, published on the

occasion of National Older Americans Month, will be the fifth

annual issue dedicated to our elders.  Indian Health Service, tribal,

and Urban Program professionals are encouraged to submit ar-

ticles for this issue on elders and their health and health care.

The 5th Annual Elders Issue

We are also interested in articles written by Indian elders them-

selves giving their perspective on health care issues.  Inquiries

can be addressed to the attention of the editor at the address on

the back page of this issue.

Older people who hibernate during these chilly months could

lose stamina, strength, and flexibility.  Stay fit while you stay

warm this winter with the National Institute on Aging’s inex-

pensive, at-home exercise program.  Exercise with the National

Heat Up Your Indoor Fitness Program During
Cold Winter Months with NIA’s Over-50 Fit Kit

Institute on Aging, the 48-minute video, is based on medical re-

search and has been “road-tested” by scores of older Americans.

The exercise program emphasizes:

• Endurance exercises, which increase stamina and may

help delay or prevent diabetes, colon cancer, heart

disease, and stroke;

• Strength exercises, which increase metabolism, help-

ing to control weight and regulate blood sugar. Studies

show they also may help prevent osteoporosis;

• Flexibility exercises, which may help prevent and aid

recovery from injuries; and

• Balance exercises, which help prevent falls —  a major

cause of broken hips and other injuries that lead to

disability and loss of independence.

As added motivation, participants who stick with the

program for a month will receive a certificate of recognition

signed by NIA Director Richard J. Hodes, MD.  To view an online

clip of the exercise video, go to http://www.maillist.org/exer-

cise.  To order the exercise book and video, mail a check or

money order for $7 payable to the National Institute on Aging.

Send this to NIAIC, Dept. BR, P.O. Box 8057, Gaithersburg,

MD 20898-8057.  For more information, call (800) 222-2225.

The NIA, part of the National Institutes of Health at the

Department of Health and Human Services, leads the Federal

effort supporting and conducting research on aging and the

special medical, social, and behavioral issues of older people.  A

substantial part of NIA’s research involves ways to prevent frailty

and reduce disability with age.
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USPS: A Pediatric Odyssey.  The 35th Annual Uniformed
Services Pediatric Seminar
March 3-7, 2001; Louisville, Kentucky

This meeting is sponsored by the Uniformed Services (which

includes the US Public Health Service) Section of the American

Academy of Pediatrics, and is intended for general pediatricians

and primary care providers.  It will be held at the Hyatt Re-

gency, in Louisville, Kentucky.  More information about the semi-

nar can be obtained from by going to the website www.aap.org/

profed.

13th Annual Southwest Regional Behavioral Health
Conference
March 12-15, 2001; Albuquerque, New Mexico

The 13th Annual Southwest Regional Behavioral Health

Conference (SWRBHC), entitled “Reinforcing Best Practice

Principles,” sponsored by the New Mexico Department of Health,

Behavioral Health Services Division, will be held March 12-15,

2001 at the Sheraton Old Town Hotel, Albuquerque, NM.

The conference offers general sessions and 32 workshops

on educational and clinical approaches to prevention and treat-

ment in mental health and substance abuse.  Presentations will

include Father Leo Booth on Spirituality, Guilt, and Shame;

Phyllis Chelsea, In Honor of All, the inspiring story of the Alkali

Lake Indian Band and how they changed a virtually 100% alco-

holism rate to a 95% sobriety rate; Nadine Tafoya, Prevention

Planning for Native American Tribes; Kathryn Stewart, Under-

age Drinking: Serious Problem-Effective Solutions; Christopher

Armentano, Gambling: Is This Fun or What?; David Freeman,

The Healing Potential of Family Therapy where family elders

are encouraged to become mentors to the younger generation;

David Powell on clinical supervision for treatment providers;

Edith Springer on harm reduction; Robert DuPont and Kenneth

Minkoff on dual diagnosis; Carlton Erickson and Darryl Inaba

on the pharmacology of drugs; plus ethics for prevention spe-

cialists, ethics for treatment professionals, and much more.

Twenty-two CEUs have been approved for counselors (NBCC

Provider #5462); additional professional credit applications are

pending.

For more information please contact Marian Greher or Theo

Johnson, telephone (505) 856-1717; fax (505) 856-1490; e-mail

swrsac@att.net; website www.health.state.nm.us.

IHS Advanced Colposcopy and Refresher Workshop
March 19-21, 2001; Albuquerque, New Mexico

This workshop is targeted towards IHS, tribal and urban

program primary care providers (physicians, nurse practitioners,

certified nurse midwives, and physician assistants).  The course

is designed for providers who have completed a basic colpos-

copy course or received colposcopy training during residency.

The curriculum will enhance colposcopic skills and augment the

understanding of management of lower genital tract disease for

meetings of interest

novice and experienced colposcopists alike.  For more information

or an application, contact Roberta Paisano, IHS Epidemiology

Program, 5300 Homestead Road NE, Albuquerque, NM 87110;

telephone (505) 248-4132; or e-mail roberta.paisano@mail.ihs.gov.

The application deadline is February 21, 2001.

Executive Leadership Development Program
Session One E: March 25-29, 2001; Omaha, Nebraska

The purpose of the Executive Leadership Development

Program is to provide a forum where participants learn new

skills and encounter different approaches to reduce barriers,

increase innovation, ensure a better flow of information and

ideas, and lead change.  The goals is to provide essential lead-

ership training and support for Indian health care executives

whether they work in Federal, tribal, or urban settings.

The Executive Leadership Development Program will be

presented in three 41/2-day sessions over 12 months.  Each

session builds on the previous session.  Participants should

anticipate an intense experience to develop and practice skills to

be an effective leader.  Independent time is used for reading

assignments or working with fellow team members on business

simulations, cases, and presentations.  At the end of each

session, participants will receive a certificate of accomplishment

from the sponsoring academic institutions.  After all three

sessions have been completed, participants will receive a

certificate of completion from the Indian Health Service.  For

more information contact Danielle Steward, ELDP Program

Assistant, Indian Health Service Clinical Support Center, Two

Renaissance Square, Suite 780, 40 N. Central Avenue, Phoenix,

Arizona 85004-4424; phone (602) 364-7777; fax (602) 364-7788;

e-mail ELDP@phx.ihs.gov; Website www.ihs.gov/

nonmedicalprograms/eldp.
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National Conference on Pharmaceutical Care to
Underserved Populations
April 3-7, 2001; Chapel Hill, North Carolina

The overall goals of this conference are to review pharmacy

services within sites and systems serving underserved popula-

tions and to examine critical tasks needed to include pharmacy

services into programs serving underserved populations.

The sponsors of the conference are the School of Phar-

macy and Cecil Sheps Center for Health Services Research,

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; the Bureau of

Primary Health Care, Health and Resources Services Admin-

istration (HRSA); and the North Carolina Association of

Pharmacists.

For more information, contact Steven Moore, National Con-

ference on Pharmaceutical Care to Underserved Populations,

School of Pharmacy Continuing Education, CB# 7360, Beard

Hall, Chapel Hill, NC 27599-7360; telephone (919) 966-8138;

e-mail steve_moore@unc.edu.  There is a fee of $150; continu-

ing education credits are available.

American Indian Nursing Education Conference
April 19-21, 2001; Polson, Montana

The American Indian Nursing Education Conference has

been canceled.

Oral Health and Geriatric Dentistry Workshop
April 24-26, 2001; Albuquerque, New Mexico

Non-dentists as well as dentists will learn about oral health

issues that concern geriatric patients.  Assessment tools for the

non-dentist to use in the home or long term care facility will be

presented.  Geriatric dentistry sessions will include demonstra-

tions on preparing dentures in your rural/field site.  A visit to

nursing homes will provide actual on-site assessment of

dementia patients and other residents.  The workshop, cospon-

sored by the New Mexico Geriatric Education Center and

Indian Health Service, will offer geriatric dentistry CDEs and

CE for non-dentists.  We invite public health nurses, CHRs,

and physicians with an interest in providing quality health care

to geriatric patients.

Please call (505) 277-0911 for more information or to reg-

ister for this workshop.

Advances in Indian Health
May 2-4, 2001 ; Albuquerque, New Mexico

Advances in Indian Health is offered for primary care phy-

sicians and physicians assistants who work with American In-

dian and Alaska Native populations at Federal, tribal, or urban

sites.  Medical students and residents who are interested in serv-

ing these populations are also welcome.

Both new and experienced attendees will learn about ad-

vances in clinical care specifically relevant to American Indian

and Alaska Native populations with an emphasis on southwest-

ern tribes.   Opportunities to learn from experienced, career cli-

nicians who are experts in Indian health will be emphasized.

Indian Health Service Chief Clinical Consultants and disease

control program directors will be available for consultation and

program development.

The conference will be held at the Holiday Inn Mountain

View Hotel, 2020 Menaul Blvd. NE, Albuquerque, New Mexico

87107; telephone (505) 884-2511; fax (505) 881-4806.  The spe-

cial conference room rates are $60.00, single occupancy.  The

deadline for reservations is April 14, 2001.   All room rates are

subject to state and local taxes which are currently 10.8125%.

For registration information please contact Kathy

Breckenridge, UNM Continuing Medical Education at (505) 272-

3942 or Julie Lucero, Albuquerque Area Indian Health Service

at (505) 248-4016.  The conference brochure will be available

in January 2001.  To be placed on our mailing list, please call the

University of New Mexico Office of Continuing Medical Edu-

cation at (505) 272-3942. The brochure will also be available in

January at http://hsc.unm.edu/cme.

The National IHS Pediatrics Conference
May 10-12, 2001; Phoenix, Arizona

The National IHS Pediatrics Conference will be held May

10-12, 2001 in Phoenix, Arizona.  The conference is intended

for pediatricians and primary care providers.  Topics include type

2 diabetes in children, seizures/neurology, pneumonia/infectious

diseases, obesity, dysmorphology/genetics, rheumatology, and

evidence-based medicine.  Confirmed speakers include Michael

Radetsky, Carol Clericuzio, James Jarvis, Bill Dietz, Ann Bul-

lock, Lydia Caros, Perri Klass, Leslie Morrison, Roy Teramoto,

and Ervin Lewis.  The selection of the site of the conference is

pending.  The IHS Clinical Support Center is the accredited spon-

sor.  Please contact Bill Green at (505) 256-4000 or Dottie Meyer

at (602) 364-5175 for more information.
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2001 Public Health Professional Conference
May 28-June 2, 2001; Washington, D.C.

This conference will be held at the Marriott Wardman Park

Hotel in Washington, DC, and is sponsored by the Commissioned

Officers Association (COA) of the U.S. Public Health Service.

The IHS Clinical Support Center is the accredited sponsor of this

meeting.

Health professionals from all categories are invited to

participate.  The meeting will address topics of current concern

to all public health professionals and will be presented in Gen-

eral, Mini-General and Paper Sessions, as well as disci-

pline-specific tracks.  This Conference also provides sessions

addressing personnel issues that you can’t find at other pro-

fessional conferences

The agenda has been planned based on the theme, Public

Health in The 21st Century: Expanding Our Mission.  Sessions

are scheduled from Monday, May 28 through Friday, June 1.

Personnel tracks on Monday and Friday have been planned by

the Division of Commissioned Personnel.  Sessions scheduled

Tuesday through Thursday have been coordinated by the Scien-

tific Program Planning Committee and Category Coordinators.

Sessions on Wednesday, May 30 are planned as part of the Dis-

cipline-Specific Day.  A PHS Retirement Seminar will be held

in conjunction with this Conference on Friday, June 1 and Satur-

day, June 2.

Additional information about the Conference can be found

on COA’s website at http://www.coausphs.org, or through COA’s

Conference Coordinator, Laurie Johnson, telephone (252) 726-

9202; e-mail lauriej@ec.rr.com.  COA’s website includes all the

information you need about this conference, including a full

agenda, online abstract submission, online registration, travel

information, and more.  Just click on the “professional confer-

ence” button.

The IHS Southwest Regional Pharmacy Continuing
Education Seminar,
June 1-3, 2001; Scottsdale, Arizona

The largest annual meeting of Public Health Service phar-

macists, technicians, and pharmacists from tribally operated pro-

grams, this seminar provides up to 15 hours of ACPE approved

pharmacy continuing education credit.  This year’s program will

be held at the Chaparral Suites Hotel, 5001 North Scottsdale

Road, Scottsdale, Arizona 85258, (480) 949-1414. The confer-

ence is hosted by the IHS Phoenix, Navajo, Tucson, Albuquer-

que, California Areas and the California Rural Indian Health

Board, the target audience is made up of pharmacists and tech-

nicians working in Indian health system pharmacies.  For more

information, contact LCDR Ed Stein at the IHS Clinical Sup-

port Center, email: edward.stein@mail.ihs.gov.

Physician Assistant and Advanced Practice Nurse Meeting
June 4-8, 2001; Scottsdale, Arizona

This conference for physician assistants, nurse practitioners,

certified nurse midwives, and pharmacist practitioners employed

by the Indian Health Service or Indian health programs will of-

fer 20 hours of discipline-specific continuing education designed

to meet the needs of those providing primary care to American

Indians and Alaska Natives.  An agenda will be available in

March.  This year there will be a business meeting June 4-5 open

to all advanced practice nurses, before the beginning of the con-

tinuing education portion of the meeting, which will start at 1

pm on Tuesday, June 5.  There will be a registration fee of $200

of those employed by compacting tribes or those in the private

sector.  For additional information, contact the IHS Clinical

Support Center, Two Renaissance Square, Suite 780, 40 North

Central Avenue, Phoenix, Arizona 85004; phone (602) 364-7777;

fax (602) 364-7788.
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IHS National Council of Nurse Administrators (NCONA)
Annual Meeting and Conference
“Embracing Change:  From Policy to Practice”
June 12-15,  2001; Washington, DC

IHS nurse administrators are encouraged to attend the an-

nual NCONA Meeting and Conference, held at the Omni

Shoreham Hotel, Washington, DC, telephone (800) 843-6664.

This program will take advantage of all that Washington, DC

has to offer, including access to legislators and headquarters

personnel, and a monument tour.  Proposed topics include lead-

ership styles, change theory, legislature affecting IHS, and Medi-

care funding.  Make your reservations early, as rooms are lim-

ited.  There will be a registration fee of $75.  Watch the National

Council of Nursing (NCON) web page at http://www2.ihs.gov/

NCON/happenings.asp for more information.

2001 IHS Information Technology and Program Support
Conference
July 9-13, 2001; Albuquerque, New Mexico

The Division of Information Resources is pleased to an-

nounce that the 2001 IHS Information Technology and Pro-

gram Support Conference has been scheduled for July 9-13,

2001, and at the Hilton Hotel in Albuquerque, New Mexico.

The theme of the conference is “e-Health, HIPAA, Strategic

Partnerships and More.”

IHS staff, tribal representatives, “638” tribes, and staff from

Federal/state programs and the private sector are invited to a

forum where the latest developments in technology will be dem-

onstrated, and roundtable discussions and meetings will be held

on the objectives of and concerns about information system poli-

cies and issues that affect Indian health.

A call for presenters and presentations will be made in the

near future, and the agenda for the conference will be developed

soon thereafter.  Information about hotel reservations will also

be forthcoming.

The contacts for the presentations and workshops are Shirley

Lujan, telephone (505) 248-4348; Evangeline Lente, (505) 248-

4413; or Jackie Atauvich, (505) 248-4416.

American Indian Kidney Conference
July 11-13, 2001; Oklahoma City, Oklahoma

The National Kidney Foundation of Oklahoma and the Okla-

homa American Indian Kidney Council will sponsor this second

annual conference to be held at the Clarion Meridian Hotel and

Convention Center in July 2001.  Information on prevention of

hypertension, diabetes, and kidney disease and coping with kid-

ney disease will be provided over the three days.  The target

audience included patients and their families, community health

providers, medical professionals, and tribal leaders.  Continuing

education will be available for healthcare providers.  For more

information, contact Jo Ann Holland, RD, CDE, at the Lawton

Indian Hospital, Lawton, Oklahoma; phone (580) 353-0350,

extension 560.
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Editor’s note:  As a service to our readers, THE IHS PROVIDER

will publish notices of clinical positions available.  Indian health

program employers should send brief announcements on an

organizational letterhead to: Editor, THE IHS PROVIDER, The IHS

Clinical Support Center, Two Renaissance Square, Suite 780, 40

North Central Avenue, Phoenix, Arizona 85004.  Submissions

will be run for two months, but may be renewed as many times as

necessary.  Tribal organizations that have taken their tribal

“shares” of the CSC budget will need to reimburse CSC for the

expense of this service.  The Indian Health Service assumes no

responsibility for the accuracy of the information in such

announcements.

Family Practice Physicians
Chapa-De Indian Health Program, Inc.; Auburn, California

Chapa-De Indian Health Program is seeking two additional

BC/BE family practice physicians, one to join our Auburn staff

and one to join our Woodland staff.  Chapa-De is a comprehen-

sive community care system located in beautiful Northern Cali-

fornia.  We provide medical, dental, behavioral health, optom-

etry, and pharmacy services for 18,000 registered patients in a

four-county service area.  Join our staff of four family practice

physicians, a pediatrician, and a family nurse practitioner.  Pro-

vide inpatient care at a nearby 100-bed hospital.  Enjoy a com-

petitive salary, excellent benefits, every fourth night call, and an

opportunity for IHS loan repayment.  For more information please

contact Darla Clark, Clinical Administrator, at (530) 887-2800;

e-mail at dccdihp@yahoo.com.  CVs can be faxed to (530) 887-

2849.

Chief Executive Officer
Native American Community Health Center, Inc.; Phoenix,
Arizona

The incumbent would serve as CEO for the Native Ameri-

can Community Health Center, Inc. (NACHC).  The CEO has

overall managerial responsibility and full accountability for

managing all activities of NACHC.  The CEO will carry out this

leadership responsibility within the agency Board of Directors’

guidelines and with full recognition of the professional and tech-

nical expertise possessed by subordinate managers and staff.  In

addition to the executive management of clinical, community

health, and administrative activities, this responsibility also in-

cludes an implicit charge to identify the unique health care needs

of the patient population served, and to plan, develop, and imple-

ment a comprehensive health care delivery system tailored to

these needs.

Within NACHC guidelines, the CEO develops, establishes,

and directs the implementation and execution of overall policies

and procedures for the administration and operation of a com-

prehensive health care delivery system for NACHC; develops,

evaluates, and adjusts organization, position and staffing struc-

Position Vacancies

tures and management systems to accomplish the basic mission

of NACHC.  The incumbent supervises, through subordinate

managers and supervisors, employees who engage in perform-

ing a variety of health care and supportive activities.

The CEO is responsible to the Board of Directors of

NACHC.  Salary: DOE.   Qualifications and experience: A

master’s degree in public health, health administration, or re-

lated disciplines appropriate to the position, and four years of

specialized experience in or related to the line of work of the

position, which has provided the applicant with specific knowl-

edge, skills, and abilities to successfully perform the duties of

the position.  Indian preference will be applied to this position.

For more information please contact the Human Resources

Director, at (602) 279-5262 ext. 257 or send your resume to

NACHC, 3008 North 3rd St., Suite 310, Phoenix, Arizona 85012;

fax (602) 279-5390.

Family Practice Physician
Forest County Potawatomi Health and Wellness Center;
Crandon, Wisconsin

The Forest County Potawatomi Health and Wellness Cen-

ter is currently seeking a family practice physician to join our

medical staff.  Currently we employ one family practice physi-

cian and three nurse practitioners.  We provide medical, dental,

behavioral health, alcohol and drug abuse, pharmacy, labora-

tory, radiology, therapy, and community health services to our

Native American populations as well as to tribal employees and

the general public.  We have recently expanded to a new 44,000

square foot clinic with state-of-the-art equipment.  We offer a

competitive salary, excellent benefits, and a very positive work

environment.  For additional information, contact Linda Helmick,

Health Administrator at (715) 478-4309 or by e-mail at

LindaH@)fcpotawatomi.com.  CVs can be faxed to (715) 478-

4499.

Physician
Lower Brule Service Unit; Lower Brule, South Dakota

A physician is needed in the ambulatory care clinic (40 hrs/

week) at Lower Brule, serving the medical needs of the Lakota

people.  Enjoy awesome Missouri River hill country and end-

less clear skies.  Skills are needed in adult outpatient medicine,

pediatrics and prenatal care.   A competitive salary and possible

loan repayment are offered.  Fax CVs to (605) 473-5677, or call

or write to Charles Radey, MD, Clinical Director, Lower Brule

PHS Clinic, Box 248, Lower Brule, SD 57548; telephone (605)

473-8230.  The U.S. Public Health Service is an equal opportu-

nity employer.
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